Phillip L. Neuenfeldt, President . Stephanie Bloomingdale, Secretary-Treasurer

WISCONSIN STATE AFL-CIO

Losses to Working Families Under Governor Walker (Updated: March 1, 2012)

This summary covers some of the major losses for middle income and working class families at this point in the administration of Governor Scott Walker. It details how the public policies promoted by the Walker administration represent a radical departure from Wisconsin values and traditions.

Most of the losses were included in the 2011-2013 Biennial State Budget offered by Governor Walker and supported by the Republican-controlled legislature. The State Budget represents much more than cold statistics—it is an expression of priorities and values. It reveals what matters most to an administration and it represents policy choices that have consequences for the people of Wisconsin. In addition to policies in the State Budget, some of the losses are the result of separate legislation signed into law, or the result of executive decisions made by Governor Walker.

Loss of Fundamental Freedoms

Loss of the Freedom to Bargain Collectively. As of June 29, 2011, it is illegal for approximately 175,000 Wisconsin public employees to engage in real collective bargaining with their employers on wages, benefits and working conditions. This action destroyed over 50 years of solid relationships built between public employees and the state, local governments and school districts for which they work. For private sector employees, the democratic right to bargain is guaranteed under federal law since 1935, but public employees rely on state law to protect their freedom of association which is an essential principle of American democracy. This freedom is now denied in Wisconsin.

Barriers to Voting. Wisconsin has enacted some of the toughest barriers to voting in the country.² New restrictive procedures include: requiring an official photo ID, making voter registration and absentee voting more complicated, and shortening by half the period allowed for early voting, among other obstacles. The barriers will essentially deny the right to vote for many seniors, people with disabilities, students, people of color and low-income voters, especially because studies indicate they are much less likely to have the photo ID now required. The new barriers to this core democratic right are expected to discourage and disenfranchise thousands of voters. Since the groups mentioned above tend to vote Democratic in higher percentages, the voting law changes will benefit Republican candidates.

Loss of Family-Sustaining Jobs

Job Loss Continues. Official statistics indicate that *Wisconsin has lost jobs for six months in a row*—from July to December 2011—for a total of 35,600 jobs lost in the second half of the year. This stands in dramatic contrast to consistent job growth at the national level. (It was in July 2011 that Governor Walker's 2011-2013 State Budget went into effect.) No other state lost that many jobs. In fact, *Wisconsin is one of only six states expected to experience a decline in economic growth over the next six months*, according to a new report issued by the Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia. This is based on non-farm employment, average hours worked in manufacturing, the unemployment rate, and wages and salaries. Governor Walker promised to create 250,000 jobs during his first term; instead his policies are doing serious damage to the state's economy.

Rejection of \$810 Million in Federal Rail Funds. Governor Walker rejected \$810 million in federal funds to construct a passenger rail system between Milwaukee and Madison. The Wisconsin DOT estimated that the following number of construction and engineering workers would be employed to build the rail network: (2011) 2,792 jobs; (2012) 3,794 jobs; and (2013) 1,231 jobs.⁵ Talgo Inc. established a manufacturing plant in Milwaukee specifically to produce passenger cars for the new Wisconsin rail service, as well as other states. As a result of the Governor's decision, Talgo announced that it will shut down its Milwaukee train manufacturing operations in 2012, leaving only a maintenance facility.⁶ This does not include the loss of jobs that would have been created by future economic development along the rail network.

Private Sector Jobs Lost from Attack on Unions and Cuts to State Budget. Often overlooked is the negative effect on private sector jobs from Governor Walker's policies. The Institute for Wisconsin's Future projects a loss of \$700 million to local economies and businesses from the ripple effects of reducing the take-home pay of public employees. The same study indicates that in just a one-year period, the following *full-time job loss in the private sector* is projected: about 5,400 jobs from budget cuts to state and local services; about 1,200 jobs from the cuts directed at individuals; about 6,900 jobs from the cuts in public employee compensation; and about 4,700 jobs from the various forms of federal aid rejected by the Governor.

Eliminating Support for Jobs Related to Energy Conservation. The Green to Gold Fund was eliminated, which offered \$100 million in lower cost state loans to manufacturers to retool and expand production related to clean energy. It required specific wage standards as a condition of the loan to help create better paying jobs. The Office of Energy Independence was abolished as well. One of its directives was to "become a national leader in groundbreaking research that will make alternative energy more affordable and create new, good-paying jobs in Wisconsin." The goal of these initiatives was to save money and reduce Wisconsin's reliance on foreign oil by generating 25% of its electric power and transportation fuels from renewable resources by 2025. But a report just issued states that Wisconsin is losing ground on energy efficiency. Energy costs for residential and business customers rank extremely high among Midwest states.⁸

Apprenticeship Opportunities Limited. Former Governor Doyle signed Executive Order #108 which required the employment of more young apprentices on state-funded construction projects. This was to encourage the skill training of future workers in the building and construction trades. Enforcement of the Order was suspended by Governor Walker. 9

Governor Supports Unfair International Trade Agreements That Send More Jobs

Overseas. Governor Walker signed a letter to Congress from various governors urging approval of the trade agreements between the U.S. and Colombia, Panama and South Korea. ¹⁰ The letter also urged Congress to restore fast-track authority for all future agreements, which would prohibit amendments such as those to protect labor rights. The agreements with Colombia and South Korea are projected to eliminate or displace another 214,000 U.S. jobs. ¹¹ (In addition to concerns about job loss, 51 union activists were murdered in Colombia in 2010. ¹²) The U.S. Labor Department documents that Wisconsin lost 82,000 net manufacturing jobs due to the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) and the World Trade Organization (WTO). ¹³ The labor movement supports global trade but the rules of that trade are *negotiated*. Trade agreements should be balanced and protect labor standards, not promote only the interests of multi-national corporations.

Loss of Employment Protections & Benefits

New Waiting Period for Unemployment Insurance. As of January 1, 2012, there is a one-week waiting period before an unemployed worker is eligible for unemployment benefits. ¹⁴ According to the Legislative Fiscal Bureau, workers are expected to lose approximately \$41 million to \$56 million in benefits due to the waiting period. Wisconsin has experienced six straight months of job loss from July to December 2011, yet unemployment benefits are made more difficult to access.

Child Labor Exploitation. Wisconsin had a tradition of strong child labor laws to protect minors from abuse by employers, and prevent work schedules from interfering with a good education. These laws have been weakened by eliminating most of the protective limits on the hours, number of days per week, and times of day that employers can schedule minor 16 or over to work (except when they are in school), essentially treating them no differently than adults. The time that employers can schedule minors under 16 to work are expanded as well.¹⁵

Denying Workers Paid Sick Days. It is now illegal for a local government to pass an ordinance that requires employers in its jurisdiction to provide better leave benefits than the state Family & Medical Leave Act. ¹⁶ Though this prohibition applies to all communities, it is in reaction to a City of Milwaukee sick leave ordinance which required employers to provide a certain number of paid sick days. The ordinance was approved by 69% of voters in a 2008 referendum, but it is now null and void. The state Family and Medical Leave Act does not require any paid sick days.

Transfer of More Wealth to the 1%

Governor Walker insists the state is broke and justifies denying public employees their fundamental freedom to collectively bargain in order to address the deficit. It is now clear that the deficit was exaggerated for political purposes, because **massive new tax breaks for corporations and wealthy investors passed since January 2011 will cause an additional loss of nearly \$2.4 billion in revenue to state government over the next 10 years.** These new tax breaks were enacted despite the fact that two corporate-funded studies show: (1) that businesses in Wisconsin already pay less in taxes (income, property and sales taxes) than the national average; and (2) Wisconsin has the 4th lowest effective tax rate (taxes actually paid) in the

country for new business investment.¹⁸ The following are some examples of new tax breaks for wealthy investors and corporations:

Re-opening a Corporate Tax Loophole. The Las Vegas Loophole was closed by former Governor Doyle by changing the way the corporate income tax is calculated. A system of "combined reporting" prevents multi-state firms from hiding profits in subsidiaries in states with no corporate income tax, like Nevada. Governor Walker modified combined reporting to partially reopen a loophole for corporations to use pre-2009 losses to offset profits for 20 years. This will **cost taxpayers \$46.4 million** in fiscal years 2011-13 alone. *This new corporate tax loophole does not require that a company create or retain a single job in order to qualify.* The Department of Revenue is also prohibited from challenging certain corporate tax avoidance strategies.

Breaks for Wealthy Investors. There is a new exclusion from the income tax for capital gains reinvested in Wisconsin businesses within 180 days. (Capital gains are already taxed at a special lower rate than income earned through work. Most capital gains tax breaks benefit those with \$200,000 or more in income.) This will **cost taxpayers \$36.3 million** in fiscal years 2011-13 alone. Though this is an investment in Wisconsin firms, the tax break does not actually require that a company or investor create or retain even one job in order to qualify.

Still another new capital gains tax break is created for the rich who invest in Wisconsin-based businesses and hold those investments for at least five years, which will **cost taxpayers \$79 million** in annual loss to the state's treasury when it is fully phased in after 2017. *This break does not require any job to be created or retained.*

Manufacturer & Agribusiness Income Tax Phased Out. A new production activities tax credit is created that will essentially wipe out the corporate income tax on manufacturing and agribusiness in Wisconsin when it is fully phased in. It represents a loss to taxpayers of \$359.7 million over the years 2012-2017 and will cost \$128.7 million each year after that. This massive give-away of taxpayer funds to corporations does not require that even one job be created or retained.

Tax Break for Junk Mail. A new sales and use tax exemption for advertising and promotional direct mail is created, which will be a **loss to taxpayers of \$500,000 per year** beginning in 2013-14. *There are no job creation requirements attached.*

Taxes Increased on Low-Income Wisconsinites

Earned Income Tax Credit. While the rich get still more breaks, taxes are increased on 145,000 low-wage workers with children by cutting \$55.6 million from the Earned Income Tax Credit. The EITC is an anti-poverty program that was originally created with bipartisan support because it rewards work, supplements a minimum wage that is inadequate for survival and helps families stay off public assistance.

Homestead Tax Credit. Thousands of seniors will pay higher property taxes because the annual adjustment of the Homestead Tax Credit based on inflation is repealed. ²⁰ This reduces the tax credit by \$13.6 million in just the first two years. Nearly a third of people receiving this credit are at least 66 years old, and more than half of all recipients have less than \$15,000 per

year in income. More than 75,000 older Wisconsinites rely on the Homestead Tax Credit to help them afford to stay in their homes. This credit was pioneered in Wisconsin in 1964 to offset the cost of property taxes for modest-income residents, particularly the elderly and renters. Seniors—particularly those living solely on Social Security—will suffer the most from this cut.

Loss of Quality Public Education

Extreme Cuts in Funding of Public Schools. Total revenue for Wisconsin's public schools is cut by \$1.6 billion over two years. This is the largest loss of K-12 funding in Wisconsin's history and the third deepest cut per student in the nation.²¹ The loss comes from the combination of a \$794 million cut in direct state aid, plus the strict controls on property tax revenue that can be raised by local communities to fund their schools.

More Taxpayer Funding of Private Schools. At the same time that public schools are starved for resources, the private school voucher program is given a blank check from taxpayers to subsidize an unlimited number of students who live in the City of Milwaukee. It is also expanded to Racine. Taxpayers pay \$6,442 per voucher for a child to attend a private school, including religious schools. A family of four can earn up to 300% of the poverty level (\$67,050) and still receive taxpayer-funded vouchers. Wisconsin taxpayers have already spent \$1.14 billion to fund vouchers covering fiscal years 1990-91 to 2010-11. Despite this 20-year experiment, national studies show "no clear academic benefit for voucher users" over the public school system. A specific study based on Milwaukee found that voucher students overall did not score higher than Milwaukee Public School students in either reading or math. Yet, substantially more public money is again diverted from the public school system to private voucher schools with no real accountability to taxpayers.

Cut in Aid for Wisconsin Technical College System. Technical colleges are facing higher enrollment at the same time state aid is being cut. The 2011-13 State Budget cut \$71.6 million (a deep 30% cut) in funding for Wisconsin's technical colleges at a time when this vital and respected workforce training system serves 400,000 students and is essential to any economic recovery. The technical college levy was also frozen, which denies tech colleges the flexibility they need to serve growing demand. Wisconsin employers are warning about a lack of skilled workers for the technologically sophisticated manufacturing jobs that are currently available. Budget cuts to technical education of this magnitude will only make the skill shortage worse and drive more manufacturers out of the state to find the labor they need.

UW System Cut. State aid to the University of Wisconsin System is cut by \$250 million and tuition increases of 5.5% in each of two years are authorized. Based on this increase, undergraduate tuition and fees at UW-Madison are \$9,672 for Wisconsin residents in 2011-2012 and \$25,421 for non-residents. This does not include books, lodging and other costs. The current level of financial aid is frozen. Students from middle class and working class families are being squeezed out of higher education. The state once paid for two-thirds of educating a student in our publicly-supported UW System; now students pay two-thirds of the expense. Students will take longer to graduate because courses and staff have been cut. They will need more help from their already financially-stressed parents, and will incur even more debt. The cuts to the UW System are some of the largest in the nation for higher education—and there is an additional \$46 million cut being considered as of January 2012.

Access to Education. The Wisconsin Covenant Program, created under Governor Doyle, is phased out as of September 2011.²⁹ This program allowed young people who maintained at least a "B" average in high school and took college prep courses to apply for grants ranging from \$250 to \$2,500 per semester in financial assistance for higher education. More than 71,000 students had been inspired to sign up.

In addition, the children of undocumented immigrants had been allowed to pay the resident tuition rate to attend the UW System or a technical college—if they were graduates of a Wisconsin high school, lived in the state for at least three years, and proved they applied for a visa. This right did not cost taxpayers a dime, but it is repealed. These students must pay non-resident tuition which is significantly higher. This will deny deserving youth access to a technical college or university education—a mean-spirited policy change with no savings for the state.

Loss to Local Communities

Funds Cut to Communities. Local communities will feel the effects of \$76.8 million in state aid cuts to the Shared Revenue Program.³¹ Since 1911, Wisconsin has made it a priority to share with local communities a portion of the taxes collected by the state. This helps local governments provide quality community services while holding down property taxes. Cuts in Shared Revenue will cascade into cuts in local public services.

Regional Transit Authorities. All of the newly-created Regional Transit Authorities (Dane County RTA, Southeastern Wisconsin RTA, Chippewa Valley RTA and Chequamegon Bay RTA) are repealed. ³² They were authorized under the Doyle administration to modernize Wisconsin's transit systems.

Transportation Aid. Local governments have lost millions in general transportation aid. This state aid is vital for communities to help maintain and repair local streets and roads, absorb rising fuel costs and cover snow removal. According to the Legislative Fiscal Bureau, the actual effect is a reduction in state aid to local governments of \$29.4 million in each calendar year of 2011 and 2012. Aid for mass transit systems in communities is also cut by \$9.6 million statewide. Aid for mass transit systems in communities is also cut by \$9.6 million statewide.

Recycling Aid. State aid for popular recycling programs run by local communities was cut \$24.2 million over two years.³⁵ These constructive programs not only conserve resources and protect the environment, but they save communities money by reducing costs for landfill waste disposal.

Loss of Health Care Coverage

BadgerCare & Medicaid. Some 775,000 Wisconsinites rely on BadgerCare for their health coverage. Nearly two-thirds of the Medicaid budget covers health care for the elderly and those with disabilities. Republicans in the legislature gave the Walker administration sweeping authority to cut approximately \$500 million from these programs with no opportunity for input by the public.³⁶ A final decision on the depth of cuts and how various programs will be affected is pending at this time.

Family Care. The Walker administration capped enrollment in the popular Family Care program. This program serves about 43,400 elderly and disabled people in over 50 counties who receive long-term care in their homes rather than in institutions. Approximately 6,700 individuals were on a waiting list as of November 2011.³⁷ The Obama administration directed Governor Walker to remove the cap on enrollment since Family Care receives about 60% of its funding from the federal government. Legislation (SB 380/AB 477) to repeal the enrollment cap is under consideration.

Women's Health Care. State aid to women's healthcare centers run by Planned Parenthood has been effectively eliminated.³⁸ Over 12,000 uninsured women in small communities across the state receive their preventive health care from these centers, including cancer screenings, birth control and treatment for sexually-transmitted diseases.

Federal Health Care Funds Refused. The Walker administration announced that it will reject a \$38 million federal grant to help create a "health insurance exchange" in Wisconsin. This is an essential step in preparing to implement the federal Affordable Care Act in our state, which will gradually extend affordable health care coverage to all. In December 2011 the Governor suspended all state planning to implement the Affordable Care Act—at the same time that more Wisconsinites are losing their health coverage through job loss and the Governor is cutting funding for Medicaid and BadgerCare health programs.

Loss of Citizen Access to the Courts

Victims Denied Their Day in Court. People who are seriously injured by a defective product or corporate negligence will find it much more difficult to get beyond the courthouse steps. Changes have been made in the liability laws (called tort reform) that will protect business interests over victims: (1) Nursing homes and health care facilities can deny families certain reports about the neglect and abuse of patients and residents so the documents cannot be used in court. (2) The amount of damages that a jury can award to punish a corporation for intentionally disregarding the rights of a person is capped at one of the lowest amounts in the country. (3) Victims who are severely injured by defective products are allowed to sue the seller of the product only if they can prove that the manufacturer cannot be found—a complicated procedure given global production. (4) Corporations are presumed not liable for products that cause injury if the company followed current regulations, even if their own research indicated a serious problem, or current regulations are far out of date. (5) Those harmed by unlawful acts will find it more difficult to obtain legal counsel due to new limits placed on court-awarded attorney fees.

These are just five examples of numerous new limits to corporate liability. 40 Governor Walker received a special award from the U.S. Chamber of Commerce for his sweeping tort reform success. 41 The Chamber has bankrolled a nationwide effort to limit the right of Americans to a jury trial and limit the liability of corporations for harm done to workers and consumers. 42

Loss of Honest, Clean and Open Government

Integrity of Civil Service System Eroded. Wisconsin's landmark civil service system was one of the first in country. It was created in 1905 in response to political corruption and to protect against cronyism and exercise of arbitrary, unaccountable power by an executive. Under the civil service system, government employees are hired based on competitive recruitment, objective criteria and qualifications, and cannot arbitrarily be fired. Governor Walker has removed 38 top-level state agency positions from long-standing civil service protection and will fill the jobs with his political appointees. Some of the positions are involved in responding to public requests, including those made under the Open Records Law for information on government decisions and policies. The general counsel to the Wisconsin Employment Relations Commission has been removed from civil service protection as well. This agency makes the sensitive, final decisions on disputes between public employees and the state as an employer. These positions will be politicized because individuals can now be fired by the Governor. This action has absolutely nothing to do with saving the state money, but it does concentrate more power in the hands of Governor Walker.

Sweeping Authority to Cut Health Benefits. Governor Walker and his appointed head of the Department of Health Services grabbed unprecedented authority to rewrite all the Medicaid health programs, including BadgerCare, without public input. ⁴⁴ These vital programs serve some hundreds of thousands of Wisconsinites with various forms of health care. Prior to the Governor's power grab, such changes would trigger public hearings and be debated and voted on by the legislature.

Governor to Determine Implementation of Laws. One of the most alarming examples of how Governor Walker has consolidated power in the executive branch relates to his takeover of the "administrative rules process." After a law is passed there remain many details concerning how the law will be implemented and enforced. These decisions are made through the rules process which has been a national model in providing legislative checks and balances. Under the long-standing process, a state agency would draft a proposed rule, hold a public hearing and often revise the rule based on public input. It would then be referred to the legislature for further review, public input and possible revision before it was sent to the Governor. These administrative rules have the force of law.

Governor Walker used the cover of his so-called "Special Session on Jobs" to pass legislation that radically changes the respected rules process. ⁴⁵ Approval of the Governor is now the *first* step in the rules process before any further action—beginning with approving the scope of the rule the agency will develop. Nothing requires the Governor to actually move forward on a proposed rule sent to him by an agency. By simply sitting on a rule, the Governor can prevent the effective implementation of a law. Corporate lobbyists will be able to influence any rule with just one stop in the Governor's office.

Government for Sale. The availability of public financing for qualified candidates for State Supreme Court, Governor, Lieutenant Governor, Attorney General, State Treasurer, Secretary of State, Superintendent of Public Instruction, State Senate and State Assembly has been repealed. ⁴⁶ The purpose of the Wisconsin Election Campaign Fund and the Democracy Trust Fund was to reduce a candidate's reliance on wealthy special interests, as well as help make it affordable for ordinary people to run for office. Candidates will be denied these public financing options at the

same time the U.S. Supreme Court, through its decision in the *Citizens United* case, has allowed corporations to flood elections with mega-millions to influence the outcome.

New Legislative Districts Rigged to Elect Republicans. States are required to redraw legislative district maps every 10 years based on updated figures from the U.S. Census, to ensure that districts are of equal population. This process is called redistricting and the stakes are high. The boundaries drawn for Wisconsin's 99 Assembly districts and 33 Senate districts will determine the candidates we can vote for in all elections held from 2012 to 2020. Republicans drew legislative boundaries for the new districts that will give their candidates a huge advantage in future elections. The Milwaukee Journal Sentinel reacted in an editorial: "...it's rare to see such overt disregard for bipartisanship and such a blatant power grab." The new district maps were drawn in a cloak of secrecy with Republican legislators required to sign confidentiality agreements that they would not discuss what they were shown during the process. ⁴⁹

Democrats filed a lawsuit to challenge the rigged redistricting maps and a federal panel of three judges is hearing the case. The judges have noted the lack of transparency for the public in the process, and even fined lawyers for the Republicans \$17,500 for filing frivolous motions in an attempt to keep information secret. Judge J.P. Stadtmueller (who was appointed by President Reagan) said: "Appearances are everything, and Wisconsin has prided itself one generation after another on openness and fairness in doing the right thing. And to be frank, we have seen everything but that in the way this case has proceeded." Taxpayers are paying the bill for all this: Republican lawmakers committed \$400,000 in legal fees for assistance in drawing the maps. Governor Walker also hired a firm to help the state Dept. of Justice defend the process. Taxpayers have been billed \$288,000 so far for this assistance and the Walker administration just raised the cap on that contract to \$925,000. 51

Governor Grabs Settlement Funds Meant for Homeowners. Governor Walker boasted that his 2011-2013 State Budget was balanced, but the state has announced it now faces a deficit of at least \$140 million. To help balance the books, the Governor has decided to keep \$25.6 million of the settlement money coming to the State of Wisconsin from Bank of America, J.P. Morgan Chase, Citigroup, Residential Capital and Wells Fargo as part of a 50-state settlement negotiated by the Obama administration in response to massive mortgage and foreclosure fraud by the banks. Governor Walker's action just compounds the abuse and hardship homeowners have suffered at the hands of the banks. The people deserve their money.

[For further information contact: Stephanie Bloomingdale, Secretary-Treasurer, Wisconsin State AFL-CIO at 414.771.0700, ext. 10 (sbloomingdale@wisaflcio.org) or Joanne Ricca, Legislative Research & Policy Director, 414.771.0700, ext. 22 (jricca@wisaflcio.org).

Sources:

Summary of Wisconsin Act 10 (2011) Budget Adjustment Act, prepared by the Wisconsin Legislative Council, May 9, 2011

3 Wisconsin Job Watch, December 2011 Data Update, Center on Wisconsin Strategy (www.cows.org)

4 Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia, Research Department, "December 2011 State Leading Indexes: 6-Month Forecast"

² Summary of Wisconsin Act 23 (2011) Changes to Election Laws, prepared by the Wisconsin Legislative Council, June 6, 2011

- 5 "High-Speed Rail Project on Fast Track", The Business Journal, January 15, 2010
- 6 "Talgo pulling out in 2012", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, December 11, 2010; also Wisconsin State Journal, December 10, 2010
- 7 "The Price of Extremism: Wisconsin's economy under the Walker administration", December 2011, Institute for Wisconsin's Future (www.wisconsinsfuture.org)
- 8 Wisconsin Legislative Fiscal Bureau, "Comparative Summary of Budget Recommendations 2011 Act 32" Vol. I (August 2011). Green to Gold loan program repealed, p. 202-203; Office of Energy Independence repealed, p. 51. "State lags on energy savings: Wisconsin falling behind other states in Midwest", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, February 26, 2012
- 9 Governor Walker's Suspension of Executive Order #108, issued by the Dept. of Workforce Development, Division of Employment & Training (March 9, 2011)
- 10 Letter to President Obama and Congressional Leaders signed by Governor Walker (May 23, 2011)
- 11 "Trade Policy and Job Loss: U.S. Trade Deals with Colombia and Korea Will Be Costly", Economic Policy Institute Working Paper, February 25, 2010
- 12 Letter from AFL-CIO to members of Congress (July 7, 2011)
- 13 "Treaties Destroy Middle Class", by Lori Wallach, Director, Public Citizen's Global Trade Watch, Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, October 29, 2010
- 14 Wisconsin Legislative Fiscal Bureau, "Comparative Summary of Budget Recommendations 2011 Act 32", August 2011, Vol. II, p. 828
- 15 Same as #14, pgs 828-830; "GOP set to roll back child labor laws", Capital Times, June 11, 2011
- 16 Summary of Wisconsin Act 16 (2011) Preemption of Local Sick Leave Ordinances, prepared by Wisconsin Legislative Council, May 10, 2011
- Wisconsin Legislative Fiscal Bureau Memo from Rob Reinhardt to State Senator Mark Miller (January 10, 2012—incorrectly dated 2011) with updated fiscal effects of 2011 legislation on General Fund Taxes
- 18 "Total State and Local Business Taxes: State-by-state estimates for fiscal year 2010" by Ernst & Young (July 2011); "Competitiveness of State and Local Business Taxes on New Investment" by Ernst & Young (April 2011)
- 19 "Policy Changes Affecting Working Families in 2012", Wisconsin Council on Children & Families (January 9, 2012). Bulletin highlighting negative effects of policies in 2011-13 State Budget.
- 20 "A Hidden Property Tax Hike for Seniors", 2012 Issue Brief #2 by the Wisconsin Budget Project of the Wisconsin Council on Children and Families (February 1, 2012) (www.wccf.org)
- 21 Wisconsin Legislative Fiscal Bureau, "Comparative Summary of Budget Recommendations 2011 Act 32", August 2011, Vol. II, pgs. 536-550; "New School Year Brings Steep Cuts in State Funding for Schools", Center on Budget & Policy Priorities, September 2, 2011; "Impact of per pupil revenue limit reduction estimated at \$1.68 billion", news release issued by the Wisconsin Department of Public Instruction (March 15, 2011); Jeff Leverich, Senior Researcher, Wisconsin Education Association Council (January 24, 2012).
- 22 "Comparative Analysis of 2011-13 Biennial Budget Bill" by the Wisconsin Budget Project, Wisconsin Council on Children & Families, updated July 6, 2011, p. 22 (www.wccf.org); Wisconsin Legislative Fiscal Bureau "Comparative Summary of Budget Recommendations 2011 Act 32", August 2011, Vol. II, pgs. 554-564; Jeff Leverich, Senior Researcher, Wisconsin Education Association Council, January 24, 2012
- 23 "Milwaukee Parental Choice Program", Informational Paper #28, Wisconsin Legislative Fiscal Bureau, (January 2011)
- 24 "Review sees little gain from voucher programs", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, July 27, 2011; "Significant Growth in School Choice" Research Brief by the Public Policy Forum, February 2012
- 25 "Skilled Laborers Sought in Factories", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, September 3, 2011
- 26 "Comparative Analysis of 2011-13 Biennial Budget Bill" by the Wisconsin Budget Project, Wisconsin Council on Children & Families, updated July 6, 2011, p. 25-26
- 27 UW System President Kevin Reilly as quoted in WisPolitics Report (January 23, 2012); "UW System Takes It on the Chin", Wisconsin Budget Project of the Wisconsin Council on Children & Families, January 10, 2012
- 28 "UW System faces hit of \$46 million", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, December 24, 2011; "Annual Compilation of Data on State Fiscal Support for Higher Education", University of Illinois Center for the Study of Education Policy, January 2012
- 29 "Comparative Analysis of 2011-13 Biennial Budget Bill", updated July 6, 2011, Wisconsin Budget Project of the Wisconsin Council on Children and Families, p. 23 (www.wccf.org)
- 30 Source same as Footnote #29. See p. 26
- 31 Source same as Footnote #29. See p. 34

- 32 Wisconsin Legislative Fiscal Bureau, "Comparative Summary of Budget Recommendations 2011 Act 32", August 2011, Vol. II, pgs. 670-671
- 33 Wisconsin Legislative Fiscal Bureau, Transportation Analyst, regarding actual fiscal effect of Wisconsin Act 32, 2011-13 Biennial State Budget (January 24, 2012)
- 34 Source same as Footnote #32. See p. 667
- 35 Wisconsin Legislative Fiscal Bureau "Comparative Summary of Budget Recommendations 2011 Act 32" August 2011, Vol. II, pgs. 517-518
- 36 Source same as Footnote # 29. See p. 6
- 37 Wisconsin Legislative Fiscal Bureau memo to Senator Darling and Rep. Vos dated January 27, 2012, regarding Family Care; "Comparative Analysis of 2011-13 Biennial Budget Bill" by the Wisconsin Budget Project of the Wisconsin Council on Children & Families, updated July 6, 2011, p. 7
- 38 Source same as Footnote #29. See p. 8
- 39 "Walker to return \$38 million earmarked for health exchanges", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, January 18, 2012
- 40 Wisconsin Act 2, Act 69 and Act 92 (2011)
- 41 "US Chamber of Commerce Recognizes Walker for Litigation Reform", Wisconsin Public Radio, October 19, 2011 (www.wpr.org/news/display_headline_story.cfm?storyid=27298)
- 42 "The Chamber Litigation Machine: How the Chamber Uses Lawsuits to Keep Americans Out of Court" by American Association for Justice, October 2010 (www.justice.org/cps/rde/xbcr/justice/ChamberLitigationMachine2010.pdf)
- 43 Source same as Footnote #35. See Vol. II, pgs. 882-885
- 44 "Budget bill gives Walker more power over Medicaid programs", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, June 19, 2011; "Comparative Analysis of 2011-13 Biennial Budget Bill" updated June 27, 2011, Wisconsin Budget Project, p. 6, (www.wccf.org)
- 45 Summary of Wisconsin Act 21 (2011) Administrative Rules, prepared by Wisconsin Legislative Council, May 26, 2011
- 46 Wisconsin Legislative Fiscal Bureau, "Comparative Summary of Budget Recommendations 2011 Act 32" August 2011, Vol. I, pgs. 466-470
- 47 Wisconsin Acts 43 and 44 (2011)
- 48 "Fitzmandering", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel editorial, July 13, 2011; also see "Changing the System: Republican legislators have created a state redistricting plan that is purely political. It's time for an independent commission", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel editorial, July 24, 2011
- 49 "Redistricting aides still working in law office: Democrats rip GOP practice as shadowy government", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, February 10, 2012
- 50 "Judicial panel says GOP should consider new election maps", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, February 21, 2012
- 51 "Redistricting was radical, expert says", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, February 24, 2012
- 52 "Walker, Van Hollen: Chunk of mortgage settlement going to state budget", Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, February 9, 2012; "Walker shouldn't squander mortgage settlement funds" editorial by Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, February 10, 2012